GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC

Form 10-Q January 08, 2015 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended November 30, 2014

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission file number: 001-16111 GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in charter)

Georgia 58-2567903 (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) Identification No.)

10 Glenlake Parkway, North Tower, Atlanta, Georgia 30328 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (770) 829-8000

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \circ No "Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T ($^{\circ}$ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes \circ No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer x Accelerated filer "

Non-accelerated filer " (Do not check if a smaller reporting Smaller reporting company "

company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Yes" No x

The number of shares of the issuer's common stock, no par value, outstanding as of January 5, 2015 was 67,059,785.

Table of Contents

GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.

FORM 10-Q

For the quarterly period ended November 30, 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
PART I - F	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
ITEM 1.	Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Income for the three months ended	<u>3</u>
II ENI I.	November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013	<u>3</u>
	Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Income for the six months ended	<u>4</u>
	November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013	±
	Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the	5
	three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013	_
	Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the six month	<u>s</u> 5
	ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013	<u>J</u>
	Consolidated Balance Sheets at November 30, 2014 (unaudited) and May 31,	<u>6</u>
	<u>2014</u>	<u> </u>
	<u>Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended</u>	7
	November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013	<u> </u>
	<u>Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity for the six months</u>	<u>8</u>
	ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013	<u> </u>
	Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>10</u>
ITEM 2.	MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL	<u> 26</u>
1121112.	CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	<u> 20</u>
ITEM 3.	QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET	<u>37</u>
	RISK	
ITEM 4.	CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES	<u>37</u>
	OTHER INFORMATION	
ITEM 1.	<u>LEGAL PROCEEDINGS</u>	<u>38</u>
ITEM 2.	<u>UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF</u>	<u>38</u>
	<u>PROCEEDS</u>	
ITEM 6.	<u>EXHIBITS</u>	<u>39</u>
	SIGNATURES	40

Table of Contents

PART 1 - FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1 - FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC. UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (in thousands, except per share data)

	Three Months Ended			
	November 30, November		30,	
	2014		2013	
Revenues	\$697,291		\$ 634,122	
Operating expenses:	•		,	
Cost of service	257,796		235,170	
Sales, general and administrative	315,511		294,045	
Processing system intrusion			(7,000)
	573,307		522,215	
Operating income	123,984		111,907	
Other income (expense):				
Interest and other income	1,282		5,288	
Interest and other expense	(10,350)	(8,025)
	(9,068)	(2,737)
Income before income taxes	114,916		109,170	
Provision for income taxes	(29,660)	(29,313)
Net income	85,256		79,857	
Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests, net of income tax	(10,475)	(5,960)
Net income attributable to Global Payments	\$74,781		\$ 73,897	
Earnings per share attributable to Global Payments:				
Basic	\$1.11		\$ 1.02	
Diluted	\$1.10		\$ 1.02	
See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.				

Table of Contents

GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC. UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (in thousands, except per share data)

	Six Months Ended			
	November 30),	November 3	80,
	2014		2013	
Revenues	\$1,402,186		\$1,263,807	
Operating expenses:				
Cost of service	517,635		465,915	
Sales, general and administrative	636,169		585,601	
Processing system intrusion			(7,000)
	1,153,804		1,044,516	
Operating income	248,382		219,291	
Other income (expense):				
Interest and other income	2,474		8,626	
Interest and other expense	(21,360)	(15,904)
	(18,886)	(7,278)
Income before income taxes	229,496		212,013	
Provision for income taxes	(59,806)	(60,448)
Net income	169,690		151,565	
Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest, net of income tax	(19,543)	(13,025)
Net income attributable to Global Payments	\$150,147		\$138,540	
Earnings per share attributable to Global Payments:				
Basic	\$2.22		\$1.90	
Diluted	\$2.20		\$1.88	
See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.			•	

Table of Contents

GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC. UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS) (in thousands)

	Three Mon November 2014		Ended November 2013	30,
Net income Other comprehensive income (loss):	\$85,256		\$ 79,857	
Foreign currency translation adjustments	(92,634)	23,948	
Income tax benefit (expense) related to foreign currency translation adjustments	4,774	,	(283)
Unrealized losses on hedging activities	(4,419)	_	,
Reclassification of losses on hedging activities to interest expense	531	,	_	
Income tax benefit related to hedging activities	1,443			
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax	(90,305)	23,665	
Comprehensive income (loss)	(5,049)	103,522	
Less: comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests	(3,546)	(10,015)
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to Global Payments	\$(8,595)	\$ 93,507	
	Six Months	En	ded	
	Six Months November		ded November	30,
				30,
Net income	November		November	30,
Net income Other comprehensive income (loss):	November 2014		November 2013	30,
	November 2014		November 2013	30,
Other comprehensive income (loss):	November 2014 \$169,690	30,	November 2013 \$ 151,565	30,
Other comprehensive income (loss): Foreign currency translation adjustments	November 2014 \$169,690 (117,855	30,	November 2013 \$ 151,565 21,661	30,
Other comprehensive income (loss): Foreign currency translation adjustments Income tax benefit related to foreign currency translation adjustments Unrealized losses on hedging activities Reclassification of losses on hedging activities to interest expense	November 2014 \$169,690 (117,855 7,291	30,	November 2013 \$ 151,565 21,661	30,
Other comprehensive income (loss): Foreign currency translation adjustments Income tax benefit related to foreign currency translation adjustments Unrealized losses on hedging activities Reclassification of losses on hedging activities to interest expense Income tax benefit related to hedging activities	November 2014 \$169,690 (117,855 7,291 (4,419 531 1,443	30,	November 2013 \$ 151,565 21,661 2,253 — —	30,
Other comprehensive income (loss): Foreign currency translation adjustments Income tax benefit related to foreign currency translation adjustments Unrealized losses on hedging activities Reclassification of losses on hedging activities to interest expense	November 2014 \$169,690 (117,855 7,291 (4,419 531	30,	November 2013 \$ 151,565 21,661	30,
Other comprehensive income (loss): Foreign currency translation adjustments Income tax benefit related to foreign currency translation adjustments Unrealized losses on hedging activities Reclassification of losses on hedging activities to interest expense Income tax benefit related to hedging activities	November 2014 \$169,690 (117,855 7,291 (4,419 531 1,443	30,	November 2013 \$ 151,565 21,661 2,253 — —	30,
Other comprehensive income (loss): Foreign currency translation adjustments Income tax benefit related to foreign currency translation adjustments Unrealized losses on hedging activities Reclassification of losses on hedging activities to interest expense Income tax benefit related to hedging activities Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax	November 2014 \$169,690 (117,855 7,291 (4,419 531 1,443 (113,009	30,	November 2013 \$ 151,565 21,661 2,253	30,
Other comprehensive income (loss): Foreign currency translation adjustments Income tax benefit related to foreign currency translation adjustments Unrealized losses on hedging activities Reclassification of losses on hedging activities to interest expense Income tax benefit related to hedging activities Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax Comprehensive income	November 2014 \$169,690 (117,855 7,291 (4,419 531 1,443 (113,009 56,681)	November 2013 \$ 151,565 21,661 2,253	

Table of Contents

GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands, except share data)

	November 30, 2014 (Unaudited)	May 31, 2014
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$644,469	\$581,872
Accounts receivable, net of allowances for doubtful accounts of \$469 and \$401,	197,053	214,574
respectively	197,033	214,374
Claims receivable, net	577	809
Settlement processing assets	1,122,321	780,917
Inventory	8,002	6,636
Deferred income taxes	12,761	12,963
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	40,072	45,673
Total current assets	2,025,255	1,643,444
Goodwill	1,483,615	1,337,285
Other intangible assets, net	542,992	535,173
Property and equipment, net	362,809	369,753
Deferred income taxes	95,161	101,928
Other	31,755	31,067
Total assets	\$4,541,587	\$4,018,650
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Lines of credit	\$530,721	\$440,128
Current portion of long-term debt	46,875	17,677
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	303,008	290,106
Settlement processing obligations	781,262	451,317
Income taxes payable	14,267	12,390
Total current liabilities	1,676,133	1,211,618
Long-term debt	1,554,125	1,376,002
Deferred income taxes	200,848	209,099
Other long-term liabilities	88,245	89,132
Total liabilities	3,519,351	2,885,851
Commitments and contingencies		
Equity:		
Preferred stock, no par value; 5,000,000 shares authorized and none issued	_	_
Common stock, no par value; 200,000,000 shares authorized; 67,031,081 issued and		
outstanding at November 30, 2014 and 68,845,643 issued and outstanding at May 31,	_	_
2014		
Paid-in capital	144,419	183,023
Retained earnings	852,972	815,980
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(102,726)	(1,776)
Total Global Payments shareholders' equity	894,665	997,227
Noncontrolling interests	127,571	135,572
Total equity	1,022,236	1,132,799
Total liabilities and equity	\$4,541,587	\$4,018,650
See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.		

Table of Contents

GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC. UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in thousands)

(iii tiiousaiius)	Six Months Ended		ed	
	November 30		November 3	0.
	2014	,	2013	٠,
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net income	\$169,690		\$151,565	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	, ,		,	
Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment	33,055		28,439	
Amortization of acquired intangibles	36,117		28,953	
Share-based compensation expense	9,145		11,965	
Provision for operating losses and bad debts	7,432		10,249	
Deferred income taxes	(982)	6,073	
Other, net	(387)	(4,345)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of the effects of acquisitions:				
Accounts receivable	17,521		(6,353)
Claims receivable	(4,881)	(6,567)
Settlement processing assets and obligations, net	(13,778)	204,307	
Inventory	(1,506)	2,237	
Prepaid expenses and other assets	5,409		5,761	
Accounts payable and other accrued liabilities	(31,503)	(21,845)
Income taxes payable	1,604		1,244	
Net cash provided by operating activities	226,936		411,683	
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Business, intangible and other asset acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(223,651)	(2,324)
Capital expenditures	(33,290)	(41,178)
Principal collections on financing receivables	219		1,328	
Net proceeds from sales of investments and business	10,528		3,102	
Net cash used in investing activities	(246,194)	(39,072)
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Net borrowings on short-term lines of credit	90,593		259,047	
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt	1,080,000		810,000	
Principal payments under long-term debt	(872,679)	(779,380)
Repurchase of common stock	(179,724)	(250,183)
Proceeds from stock issued under share-based compensation plans	17,099		27,366	
Common stock repurchased - share-based compensation plans	(15,705)	(5,260)
Tax benefit from share-based compensation plans	3,599		4,415	
Distributions to noncontrolling interests	(15,485)	(15,593)
Dividends paid	(2,693)	(2,894)
Net cash provided by financing activities	105,005		47,518	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	(23,150)	(3,766)
Increase in cash and cash equivalents	62,597		416,363	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of the period	581,872		680,470	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of the period	\$644,469		\$1,096,833	
See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.				

Table of Contents

GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC. UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

(in thousands)

	Number of Shares	Paid-in Capital	Retained Earnings	Accumulated Other Comprehensiv Loss	Total Global Payments Shareholders Equity	Noncontrolling Interests	ng Total Equity
Balance at May 31, 2014 Net income	68,846	\$183,023	\$815,980 150,147	\$ (1,776)	\$ 997,227 150,147	\$ 135,572 19,543	\$1,132,799 169,690
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax				(100,950)	(100,950)	(12,059)	(113,009)
Stock issued under employee stock plans	941	17,099			17,099		17,099
Common stock repurchased share-based compensation plans		(6,976)			(6,976)		(6,976)
Tax benefit from employee share-based compensation, net		3,599			3,599		3,599
Share-based compensation expense		9,145			9,145		9,145
Distributions to noncontrolling interests						(15,485)	(15,485)
Repurchase of common stock	k(2,440)	(61,471)	(110,462)		(171,933)		(171,933)
Dividends paid (\$0.04 per share)			(2,693)		(2,693)		(2,693)
Balance at November 30, 2014	67,031	\$144,419	\$852,972	\$ (102,726)	\$ 894,665	\$ 127,571	\$1,022,236
See Notes to Unaudited Cons	solidated l	Financial St	atements.				

Table of Contents

GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC. UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

(in thousands)

	Number of Shares	Paid-in Capital	Retained Earnings	Accumulated Other Comprehensiv Income (Loss)	Total Global Payments Shareholders Equity	Noncontrollin' Interests	^{ng} Total Equity
Balance at May 31, 2013 Net income	75,426	\$202,396	\$958,751 138,540	\$ (15,062)	\$ 1,146,085 138,540	\$ 140,522 13,025	\$1,286,607 151,565
Other comprehensive income			130,340		,	•	
net of tax	,			17,297	17,297	6,617	23,914
Stock issued under employee stock plans	1,453	27,366			27,366		27,366
Common stock repurchased -	(245)	(5.405			(F 40F		(5.405
share-based compensation plans	(345)	(5,405))		(5,405)		(5,405)
Tax benefit from employee							
share-based compensation,		4,290			4,290		4,290
net							
Share-based compensation expense		11,965			11,965		11,965
Distributions to						(15,593)	(15,593)
noncontrolling interests Repurchase of common stock	(4 625)	(52 331	(197,800)		(250,131)		(250,131)
Dividends paid (\$0.04 per	(4,023)	(32,331			,		
share)			(2,894)		(2,894)		(2,894)
Balance at November 30, 2013	71,909	\$188,281	\$896,597	\$ 2,235	\$1,087,113	\$ 144,571	\$1,231,684
See Notes to Unaudited Conse	olidated F	inancial St	atements.				

Table of Contents

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

NOTE 1—SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Business, consolidation and presentation— Global Payments Inc. is a worldwide provider of payment solutions for merchants, value-added resellers, enterprise software providers, financial institutions, government agencies, multi-national corporations and independent sales organizations ("ISOs") located throughout North America, Brazil, Europe and the Asia-Pacific region. We provide payment and digital commerce solutions and operate in two business segments: North America merchant services and International merchant services.

We were incorporated in Georgia as Global Payments Inc. in September 2000, and we spun-off from our former parent company on January 31, 2001. Including our time as part of our former parent company, we have been in the payments business since 1967. Global Payments Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries are referred to collectively as "Global Payments," the "Company," "we," "our" or "us," unless the context requires otherwise.

These unaudited consolidated financial statements include our accounts and those of our majority-owned subsidiaries, and all intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated. These unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") for interim financial information and with Rule 10-01 of Regulation S-X.

In the opinion of our management, all known adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the results of the interim periods have been made. These adjustments consist of normal recurring accruals and estimates that impact the carrying value of assets and liabilities. We suggest that these financial statements be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2014.

Use of estimates— The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make certain estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, as well as the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reported period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Revenue recognition— Our two merchant services segments primarily provide payment solutions for credit cards, debit cards, electronic payments and check-related services. Revenue is recognized as such services are performed. Revenue for services provided directly to merchants is recorded net of interchange fees charged by card issuing banks. Our primary business model provides payment products and services directly to merchants as our end customers. We also provide similar products and services to financial institutions and a limited number of ISOs that, in turn, resell our products and services, in which case, the financial institutions and select ISOs are our end customers. The majority of merchant services revenue is generated on services priced as a percentage of transaction value or a specified fee per transaction, depending on card type. We also charge other fees based on specific services that are unrelated to the number of transactions or the transaction value. Revenue from credit cards and signature debit cards is generally based on a percentage of transaction value along with other related fees, while revenue from PIN-based debit cards is typically based on a fee per transaction.

Cash and cash equivalents— Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand and all liquid investments with an initial maturity of three months or less when purchased. Cash and cash equivalents include reserve funds collected from our merchants that serve as collateral to minimize contingent liabilities associated with any losses that may occur under the merchant agreement ("Merchant Reserves"). We record a corresponding liability in settlement processing assets and settlement processing obligations in our consolidated balance sheet. While this cash is not restricted in its use, we believe that designating this cash to collateralize Merchant Reserves strengthens our fiduciary standing with banks

that sponsor us and is in accordance with guidelines set by the card networks. As of November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, our cash and cash equivalents included \$169.6 million and \$124.7 million, respectively, related to Merchant Reserves.

Certain of the banks that sponsor us hold Merchant Reserves on our behalf. In these instances, neither the Merchant Reserve cash nor the corresponding liability appears on our consolidated balance sheet; however, we have access to the collateral in the event that we incur a merchant loss.

Table of Contents

Our cash and cash equivalents include settlement related cash balances. Settlement related cash balances represent surplus funds that we hold when the incoming amount from the card networks precedes the funding obligation to the merchant. Settlement related cash balances are not restricted; however, these funds are generally paid out in satisfaction of settlement processing obligations the following day. Please see Note 2 - Settlement Processing Assets and Obligations.

Goodwill and other intangible assets— We test goodwill for impairment at the reporting unit level annually as of January 1st and more often if an event occurs or circumstances change that would more likely than not reduce the fair value of a reporting unit below its net carrying value. Macroeconomic factors such as fluctuations in foreign exchange rates, general economic conditions and other developments in equity and credit markets are monitored for indications that goodwill assigned to one of our reporting units may be impaired. We have the option of performing a qualitative assessment of impairment to determine whether any further quantitative testing for impairment is necessary. The option of whether or not to perform a qualitative assessment is made from year-to-year and can vary by reporting unit.

As of January 1, 2014, we elected to apply the qualitative goodwill impairment assessment guidance in Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 350-20, Goodwill, for each of our reporting units. Factors we consider in the qualitative assessment include general macroeconomic conditions, industry and market conditions, cost factors, overall financial performance of our reporting units, events or changes affecting the composition or carrying value of the net assets of our reporting units, sustained decrease in our share price, and other relevant entity specific events. If we elect to bypass the qualitative assessment or if we determine, on the basis of qualitative factors, that the fair value of the reporting unit is more likely than not less than the carrying value, a two-step quantitative test is required. In the first step, the reporting unit's carrying amount, including goodwill, is compared to its fair value. If the carrying amount of the reporting unit is greater than its fair value, goodwill is considered impaired and step two must be performed. Step two measures the impairment loss by comparing the implied fair value of reporting unit goodwill with the carrying amount of that goodwill. The implied fair value of goodwill is determined by allocating the fair value of the reporting unit to all the assets and liabilities of that unit (including unrecognized intangibles) as if the reporting unit had been acquired in a business combination. The excess of the fair value over the amounts allocated to the assets and liabilities of the reporting unit is the implied fair value of the goodwill. The excess of the carrying amount over the implied fair value of the goodwill is the impairment loss.

We have six reporting units: North America merchant services, U.K. merchant services, Asia-Pacific merchant services, Central and Eastern Europe merchant services, Russia merchant services and Spain merchant services. Based on our annual assessment as of January 1, 2014, we determined on the basis of qualitative factors, that the fair values of the reporting units were not more likely than not less than their respective carrying values; and therefore, a two-step quantitative test was not required. We believe that the fair values of our reporting units are substantially in excess of their carrying values.

As of November 30, 2014, we had \$25.2 million of goodwill assigned to the Russian merchant services reporting unit. We have considered the deterioration of economic conditions in the Russian Federation and the recent devaluation of the Russian Ruble compared to the United States Dollar and have concluded that an interim impairment test was not required at November 30, 2014. We will continue to monitor conditions in the Russian Federation and will factor them into our next annual assessment which will be performed as of January 1, 2015.

Our goodwill impairment testing involves the use of estimates and the exercise of judgment on the part of management. Our assessment of the qualitative factors discussed above involves significant judgments about expected future business performance and general market conditions. Significant changes in our assessment of such qualitative factors could affect our assessment of the fair value of one or more of our reporting units and could result in a goodwill impairment charge in a future period.

Other intangible assets primarily represent customer-related intangible assets (such as customer lists and merchant contracts), contract-based intangible assets (such as non-compete agreements, referral agreements and processing rights), acquired technology and trademarks associated with acquisitions. Customer-related intangible assets, contract-based intangible assets and trademarks are amortized over their estimated useful lives from 5 to 30 years. The useful lives for customer-related intangible assets are determined based primarily on forecasted cash flows, which include estimates for the revenues, expenses, and customer attrition associated with the assets. The useful lives of contract-based intangible assets are equal to the terms of the agreements. The useful lives of amortizable trademarks and trade names are based on our plans to phase out the trademarks and trade names in the applicable markets. Acquired technology is amortized on a straight-line basis over its estimated useful life.

Amortization for most of our customer-related intangible assets is calculated using an accelerated method. In determining amortization expense under our accelerated method for any given period, we calculate the expected cash flows for that period that

Table of Contents

were used in determining the acquired value of the asset and divide that amount by the expected total cash flows over the estimated life of the asset. We multiply that percentage by the initial carrying value of the asset to arrive at the amortization expense for that period. If the cash flow patterns that we experience differ significantly from our initial estimates, we will adjust the amortization schedule accordingly. These cash flow patterns are derived using certain assumptions and cost allocations due to a significant amount of asset interdependencies that exist in our business.

We believe that our accelerated method better approximates the distribution of cash flows generated by our acquired customer relationships. We use the straight-line method of amortization for our contract-based intangibles and amortizable trademarks and trade names.

Impairment of long-lived assets—We regularly evaluate whether events and circumstances have occurred that indicate the carrying amount of property and equipment and finite-life intangible assets may not be recoverable. When factors indicate that these long-lived assets should be evaluated for possible impairment, we assess the potential impairment by determining whether the carrying value of such long-lived assets will be recovered through the future undiscounted cash flows expected from use of the asset and its eventual disposition. If the carrying amount of the asset is determined not to be recoverable, a write-down to fair value is recorded. Fair values are determined based on quoted market prices or discounted cash flow analysis as applicable. We regularly evaluate whether events and circumstances have occurred that indicate the useful lives of property and equipment and finite-life intangible assets may warrant revision. In our opinion, the carrying values of our long-lived assets, including property and equipment and finite-life intangible assets, were not impaired at November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014.

Derivative Instruments— Our long-term debt bears interest, at our election, at either the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") or a base rate, in each case plus a leverage-based margin. Consequently, we are exposed to variability in our interest payment cash flows due to changes in interest rates. We use interest rate swaps to manage a portion of this exposure. These financial instruments are recognized at fair value on the consolidated balance sheets, and changes in fair value are recognized in shareholders' equity through accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) ("AOCI"). Our objective in managing our exposure to fluctuation in interest rates is to better control this element of cost and to mitigate the earnings and cash flow volatility associated with changes in applicable rates.

We have established policies and procedures that encompass risk-management philosophy and objectives, guidelines for derivative instrument usage, counterparty credit approval, and the monitoring and reporting of derivative activity. We do not enter into derivative instruments for the purpose of speculation. We formally designate and document instruments at inception that qualify for hedge accounting of underlying exposures in accordance with GAAP.

We formally assess, both at inception and at least quarterly, whether the financial instruments used in hedging transactions are effective at offsetting changes in cash flows of the related underlying exposure. Fluctuations in the value of these instruments generally are offset by changes in the cash flows of the underlying exposures being hedged. This offset is driven by the high degree of effectiveness between the exposure being hedged and the hedging instrument. GAAP requires all derivative instruments to be recognized as either assets or liabilities at fair value in the consolidated balance sheets. We designated our interest rate swap agreement as a cash flow hedge of interest payments on variable rate borrowings. Any ineffective portion of a change in the fair value of a qualifying instrument is immediately recognized in earnings. Please see Note 5-Long-Term Debt and Credit Facilities for more information about our interest rate swaps.

Earnings per share— Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing reported earnings available to common shareholders by the weighted average shares outstanding during the period. Earnings available to common shareholders is the same as reported net income attributable to Global Payments for all periods presented.

Diluted earnings per share is computed by dividing reported earnings available to common shareholders by the weighted average shares outstanding during the period and the impact of securities that would have a dilutive effect on earnings per share. All options with an exercise price less than the average market share price for the period are assumed to have a dilutive effect on earnings per share. There were no such antidilutive stock options for both the three and six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013. No additional securities were outstanding that could potentially dilute basic earnings per share.

Table of Contents

The following table sets forth the computation of diluted weighted average shares outstanding for the three and six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013:

mondis ended 1 (6 (emet) 20, 201 (did 1 (6 (emet) 20, 2012)					
	Three Months Ended		Six Months Ended		
	November	November	November	November	
	30, 2014	30, 2013	30, 2014	30, 2013	
	(in thousand	ds)	(in thousand	ls)	
Basic weighted average shares outstanding	67,377	72,174	67,764	72,974	
Plus: Dilutive effect of stock options and other share-based awards	360	532	415	530	
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding	67,737	72,706	68,179	73,504	

Repurchased shares—We account for the retirement of repurchased shares using the par value method under which we allocate the cost of repurchased and retired shares between paid-in capital and retained earnings by comparing the price of shares repurchased to the original issue proceeds of those shares. When the repurchase price of the shares repurchased is greater than the original issue proceeds, the excess is charged to retained earnings. We use a last-in, first-out cost flow assumption to identify the original issue proceeds to the cost of the shares repurchased. We believe that this allocation method is preferable because it more accurately reflects our paid-in capital balances by allocating the cost of the shares repurchased and retired to paid-in capital in proportion to paid-in capital associated with the original issuance of said shares.

New accounting pronouncements— From time-to-time, new accounting pronouncements are issued by the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") or other standards setting bodies that are adopted by us as of the specified effective date. Unless otherwise discussed, our management believes that the impact of recently issued standards that are not yet effective will not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements upon adoption.

In May 2014, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2014-09, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606)." The core principle of ASU 2014-09 is that an entity should recognize revenue for the transfer of goods or services equal to the amount that it expects to be entitled to receive for those goods or services. ASU 2014-09 requires additional disclosure about the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from customer contracts, including significant judgments and changes in judgments. The amendments are effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim periods within that reporting period. Early application is not permitted. We are evaluating the impact of ASU 2014-09 on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-08, "Presentation of Financial Statements (Topic 205) and Property, Plant, and Equipment (Topic 360) Reporting Discontinued Operations and Disclosures of Disposals of Components of an Entity." The amendments in ASU 2014-08 change the requirements for reporting discontinued operations in ASC 205-20. The amendments change the definition of discontinued operations by limiting discontinued operations reporting to disposals of components of an entity that represent strategic shifts that have (or will have) a major effect on an entity's operations and financial results. The amendments require expanded disclosures for discontinued operations and are effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2014. Early adoption is permitted, but only for disposals (or classifications as "held for sale") that have not been reported in financial statements previously issued or available for issuance. As permitted by the standard, we elected to early adopt the provisions of ASU 2014-08 as of June 1, 2014 and are applying the provisions prospectively. Adoption of ASU 2014-08 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

NOTE 2—SETTLEMENT PROCESSING ASSETS AND OBLIGATIONS

Funds settlement refers to the process of transferring funds for sales and credits between card issuers and merchants. For transactions processed on our systems, we use our internal network to provide funding instructions to financial institutions that in turn fund the merchants. We process funds settlement under two models, a sponsorship model and a direct membership model.

Under the sponsorship model, we are designated as a Merchant Service Provider by MasterCard and an ISO by Visa, which means that member clearing banks ("Member") sponsor us and require our adherence to the standards of the networks. In certain markets, we have sponsorship or depository and clearing agreements with financial institution sponsors. These agreements allow us to route transactions under the Members' control and identification numbers to clear credit card transactions through MasterCard

Table of Contents

and Visa. In this model, the standards of the card networks restrict us from performing funds settlement or accessing merchant settlement funds, and, instead, require that these funds be in the possession of the Member until the merchant is funded.

Under the direct membership model, we are members in various payment networks, allowing us to process and fund transactions without third-party sponsorship. In this model, we route and clear transactions directly through the card brand's network and are not restricted from performing funds settlement. Otherwise, we process these transactions similarly to how we process transactions in the sponsorship model. We are required to adhere to the standards of the various networks in which we are direct members. We maintain relationships with financial institutions, which may also serve as our Member sponsors for other card brands or in other markets, to assist with funds settlement.

Timing differences, interchange expense, Merchant Reserves and exception items cause differences between the amount received from the card networks and the amount funded to the merchants. These intermediary balances arising in our settlement process for direct merchants are reflected as settlement processing assets and obligations on our balance sheet. Settlement processing assets and obligations include the components outlined below:

Interchange reimbursement - our receivable from merchants for the portion of the discount fee related to reimbursement of the interchange expense.

Receivable from Members - our receivable from the Members for transactions in which merchants have been funded in advance of receipt of card association funding.

Receivable from networks - our receivable from the card networks for transactions processed on behalf of merchants where we are a direct member of that particular network.

Exception items - items such as customer chargeback amounts received from merchants.

Merchant Reserves - reserves held to minimize contingent liabilities associated with losses that may occur under the merchant agreement.

Liability to Members - our liability to the Members for transactions for which funding from the network has been received by the Members but merchants have not yet been funded.

Liability to merchants - our liability to merchants for transactions that have been processed but not yet funded where we are a direct member of that particular network.

Reserve for operating losses - our allowance for charges or losses that we are not able to collect from the merchants due to merchant fraud, insolvency, bankruptcy or any other merchant-related reason.

In accordance with ASC 210-20, Offsetting, we apply offsetting to our settlement processing assets and obligations where legal right of set-off exists. In the sponsorship model, we apply offsetting by Member because the Member is ultimately responsible for funds settlement. With these Member transactions, we do not have access to the gross proceeds of the receivable from the networks and, thus, do not have a direct obligation or any ability to satisfy the payable that funds the merchant. In these situations, we apply offsetting to determine a net position with each Member sponsor. If that net position is an asset, we reflect the net amount in settlement processing assets on our balance sheet and we present the individual components in the settlement processing assets table below. If that net position is a liability, we reflect the net amount in settlement processing obligations on our consolidated balance sheet and we present the individual components in the settlement processing obligations table below. In the direct membership model, offsetting is not applied, and the individual components are presented as an asset or obligation based on the nature of that component.

Table of Contents

	November 30, 2014 (in thousands)	May 31, 2014	
Settlement processing assets:			
Interchange reimbursement	\$55,821	\$217,806	
Receivable from Members	391,047	206,322	
Receivable from networks	717,772	430,763	
Exception items	2,995	5,573	
Merchant Reserves	(45,314) (79,547)
	\$1,122,321	\$780,917	
Settlement processing obligations:			
Interchange reimbursement	\$178,819	\$54,459	
Liability to Members	(157,205) (5,490)
Liability to merchants	(680,822) (407,651)
Exception items	4,176	6,313	
Merchant Reserves	(124,251) (96,622)
Reserve for operating losses	(1,387) (1,725)
Reserves for sales allowances	(592) (601)
	\$(781,262) \$(451,317))

NOTE 3—BUSINESS AND INTANGIBLE ASSET ACQUISITIONS AND JOINT VENTURES

Fiscal 2015

Ezidebit

On October 10, 2014, we completed the acquisition of 100% of the outstanding stock of Ezi Holdings Pty Ltd ("Ezidebit") for AU\$305.0 million less working capital of AU\$2.6 million (US\$268.1 million less working capital of US\$2.2 million), subject to adjustment based on a final determination of working capital. This acquisition was funded by a combination of cash on hand and borrowings on our revolving credit facility. Ezidebit is a leading integrated payments company focused on recurring payments verticals in Australia and New Zealand. Ezidebit markets its products through a network of integrated software vendors and direct channels to numerous vertical markets. We acquired Ezidebit to establish a direct distribution channel in Australia and New Zealand and to further enhance our existing integrated solutions offerings. This acquisition was recorded as a business combination, and the purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values. Due to the timing of this transaction, the allocation of the purchase price is preliminary pending final valuation of intangible assets and final determination of working capital discussed above. Acquisition costs associated with this purchase were not material. The revenue and earnings of Ezidebit for the three and six months ended November 30, 2014 are not material nor are the historical revenue and earnings of Ezidebit material for the purpose of presenting pro forma information for the current or prior-year periods.

Table of Contents

The following table summarizes the preliminary purchase price allocation (in thousands):

Cash	\$45,826
Goodwill	205,590
Customer-related intangible assets	32,876
Trade name	2,901
Acquired technology	26,195
Other assets	2,486
Total assets acquired	315,874
Liabilities	(49,919)
Deferred income taxes	(96)
Net assets acquired	\$265,859

The preliminary purchase price allocation resulted in goodwill, included in the International merchant services segment, of \$205.6 million. The goodwill is attributable to expected growth opportunities in Australia and New Zealand, as well as growth opportunities and operating synergies in integrated payments in our existing Asia-Pacific and North America markets. The goodwill associated with this acquisition is not deductible for tax purposes. The customer-related intangible assets and the contract-based intangible assets have estimated amortization periods of 15 years. The acquired technology has an estimated amortization period of 8 years. The trade name intangible assets have an estimated amortization period of 5 years.

Fidelity National Information Services Gaming Business

On September 30, 2014, we entered into an asset purchase agreement with Certegy Check Services, Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Fidelity National Information Services, Inc. (NYSE:FIS) ("FIS"), to acquire its gaming business related to licensed gaming operators (the "FIS Gaming Business"). Pursuant to the terms of the asset purchase agreement, we will acquire substantially all of the assets of the FIS Gaming Business, which includes approximately 260 gaming client locations and certain tangible assets, for \$236.5 million, subject to certain adjustments at closing. We expect the acquisition to close during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2015, subject to the satisfaction of closing conditions, and to be funded from operating cash flows.

At the same time, we entered into a gaming bureau license agreement and an outsourcing agreement with FIS. Under the license agreement, we acquired a perpetual software license for a gaming bureau application that we believe enhances our casino clients' credit decision process. The software license is reflected in property and equipment in our consolidated balance sheet. Under the outsourcing agreement, which has a term of 10 years, we have engaged FIS to provide a variety of services for our gaming clients, including: check and ACH verification services, collection services, claims management services, billing services and other gaming bureau services. The outsourcing agreement will become effective when the asset purchase agreement closes.

Fiscal 2014

Comercia Global Payments Brazil

Effective September 30, 2013, CaixaBank, S.A. ("CaixaBank"), which owns 49% of Comercia Global Payments ("Comercia"), our subsidiary in Spain, purchased 50% of Global Payments Brazil for \$2.1 million in cash and a commitment to fund the capital needs of the business until such time as its cumulative funding is equal to funding that we provided from inception through the effective date of the transaction. The transaction created a new joint venture which does business as Comercia Global Payments Brazil. As a result of the transaction, we deconsolidated Global Payments Brazil, and we apply the equity method of accounting to our retained interest in Comercia Global Payments Brazil. We recorded a gain on the transaction of \$2.1 million which is included in interest and other income in the

consolidated statement of income for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2014. The results of the Brazil operation from inception until the restructuring into a joint venture on September 30, 2013 were not material to our consolidated results of operations, and the assets and liabilities that we derecognized were not material to our consolidated balance sheet.

In late fiscal 2014, CaixaBank completed its initial funding commitment. During the three months ended August 31, 2014, CaixaBank and Global Payments each made an additional investment of \$3.9 million in Comercia Global Payments Brazil to fund the ongoing operations of the business.

Table of Contents

PayPros

On March 4, 2014, we completed the acquisition of 100% of the outstanding stock of Payment Processing, Inc. ("PayPros") for \$420.0 million in cash plus \$6.5 million in cash for working capital. We funded the acquisition with a combination of cash on hand and proceeds from our Term Loan (as defined in Note 5). PayPros, based in California, is a provider of fully-integrated payment solutions for small-to-medium sized merchants in the United States. PayPros delivers its products and services through a network of technology-based enterprise software partners to vertical markets that are complementary to the markets served by Accelerated Payment Technologies, which we acquired in October 2012. We acquired PayPros to expand our direct distribution capabilities in the United States and to further enhance our existing integrated solutions offerings. This acquisition was recorded as a business combination, and the purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values. The purchase price of PayPros was determined by analyzing the historical and prospective financial statements. Acquisition costs associated with this purchase were not material.

The following table summarizes the purchase price allocation (in thousands):

Goodwill	\$270,878
Customer-related intangible assets	147,500
Contract-based intangible assets	30,200
Acquired technology	10,800
Property and equipment	1,680
Other assets	3,872
Total assets acquired	464,930
Deferred income taxes	(38,478)
Net assets acquired	\$426,452

The purchase price allocation resulted in goodwill, included in the North America merchant services segment, of \$270.9 million. Such goodwill is attributable primarily to synergies with the services offered and markets served by PayPros. The goodwill associated with the acquisition is not deductible for tax purposes. The customer-related intangible assets and the contract-based intangible assets have estimated amortization periods of 13 years. The acquired technology has an estimated amortization period of 7 years.

The following pro forma information shows the results of our operations for the three and six months ended November 30, 2013 as if the PayPros acquisition had occurred on June 1, 2013. The pro forma information is presented for information purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of what would have occurred if the acquisition had been made as of that date. The pro forma information is also not intended to be a projection of future results due to the integration of the acquired business.

	Unaudited			
	Three Months Ended		Six Months Ended	
	November 30, November 30,		November 30,	November 30,
	2013	2013	2013	2013
	(Actual)	(Pro forma)	(Actual)	(Pro forma)
	(in thousands, except per		(in thousands, except per	
	share data)		share data)	
Total revenues	\$634,122	\$658,735	\$1,263,807	\$1,311,484
Net income attributable to Global Payments	\$73,897	\$72,187	\$138,540	\$134,764
Net income per share attributable to Global Payments, basic	\$1.02	\$1.00	\$1.90	\$1.85

Net income per share attributable to Global Payments, diluted \$1.02 \$0.99 \$1.88 \$1.83

Table of Contents

NOTE 4—GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS

As of November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, goodwill and intangible assets consisted of the following:

	November 30, 2014	May 31, 2014	
	(in thousands)		
Goodwill	\$1,483,615	\$1,337,285	
Other intangible assets:			
Customer-related intangible assets	\$720,562	\$714,704	
Trademarks and trade names	7,670	6,140	
Acquired technology	51,037	25,700	
Contract-based intangible assets	138,377	145,967	
-	917,646	892,511	
Less accumulated amortization:			
Customer-related intangible assets	329,710	317,629	
Trademarks and trade names	4,054	4,147	
Acquired technology	5,821	3,531	
Contract-based intangible assets	35,069	32,031	
-	374,654	357,338	
	\$542,992	\$535,173	

The following table sets forth the changes in the carrying amount of goodwill for the six months ended November 30, 2014:

	North America Merchant Services (in thousands	International Merchant Services	Total
Balance at May 31, 2014 Accumulated impairment losses	\$786,655 —	\$550,630 —	\$1,337,285 —
	786,655	550,630	1,337,285
Goodwill acquired Adjustment ⁽¹⁾ Effect of foreign currency translation Balance at November 30, 2014	(699) (4,549) \$781,407	205,590 — (54,012) \$702,208	205,590 (699) (58,561) \$1,483,615

⁽¹⁾ During the six months ended November 30, 2014, we recorded an adjustment to decrease goodwill by \$0.7 million in connection with the finalization of the intangible asset and deferred tax valuations associated with the purchase price allocation and the working capital settlement for the PayPros acquisition.

Table of Contents

NOTE 5—LONG-TERM DEBT AND CREDIT FACILITIES

As of November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, outstanding debt consisted of the following:

	November 30,	May 31, 2014	
	2014		
Lines of credit:	(in thousands)		
Corporate Credit Facility - long-term	\$351,000	\$140,000	
Short-term lines of credit	530,721	440,128	
Total lines of credit	881,721	580,128	
Notes payable		3,679	
Term loan	1,250,000	1,250,000	
Total debt	\$2,131,721	\$1,833,807	
Current portion	\$577,596	\$457,805	
Long-term debt	1,554,125	1,376,002	
Total debt	\$2,131,721	\$1,833,807	

On February 28, 2014, we entered into an amended and restated term loan agreement ("Term Loan") and an amended and restated credit agreement ("Corporate Credit Facility") with a syndicate of financial institutions.

The Term Loan is a five-year senior unsecured \$1.25 billion term loan. We used proceeds from the Term Loan to partially fund our acquisition of PayPros on March 4, 2014 and to repay the outstanding balances on our previously existing revolving credit facility and our previously existing term loan.

The Term Loan expires February 28, 2019 and bears interest, at our election, at either LIBOR or a base rate, in each case plus a leverage-based margin. As of November 30, 2014, the interest rate on the Term Loan was 1.90%. Commencing in May 2015 and ending in November 2018, the Term Loan has scheduled quarterly principal payments of 1.25%, increasing up to 2.50% of the original principal balance. At maturity, 27.5% of the Term Loan will have been repaid through scheduled amortization and the remaining principal balance will be due. With notice, the Term Loan may be voluntarily prepaid at any time, in whole or in part, without penalty.

The Corporate Credit Facility is a five-year senior unsecured \$1.0 billion revolving credit facility that expires February 28, 2019 and bears interest, at our election, at either LIBOR or a base rate, in each case plus a leverage-based margin. Borrowing under the Corporate Credit Facility is available in various currencies. As of November 30, 2014, the outstanding balance on the Corporate Credit Facility was \$351.0 million, and the interest rate was 1.88%. The Corporate Credit Facility is available for general corporate purposes.

The Corporate Credit Facility allows us to issue standby letters of credit of up to \$100.0 million in the aggregate. Outstanding letters of credit under the Corporate Credit Facility reduce the amount of borrowings available to us. At November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, we had standby letters of credit of \$8.0 million and \$8.1 million, respectively. The total available incremental borrowings under our Corporate Credit Facility at November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014 was \$641.0 million and \$851.9 million, respectively.

The agreements contain customary affirmative and restrictive covenants, including, among others, financial covenants based on our leverage and fixed charge coverage ratios. Please see "Compliance with Covenants" below. Each of the agreements includes customary events of default, the occurrence of which, following any applicable cure period, would permit lenders to, among other things, declare the principal, accrued interest and other obligations to be immediately due and payable.

Table of Contents

Short-term Lines of Credit

We have short-term lines of credit with banks in the United States and Canada as well as several countries in Europe and the Asia-Pacific region in which we do business. The short-term lines of credit, which are primarily used to fund settlement, generally have variable short-term interest rates and are subject to annual review. The credit facilities are generally denominated in local currency but may, in some cases, facilitate borrowings in multiple currencies. For certain of our lines of credit, the line of credit balance is reduced by the amount of cash we have on deposit in specific accounts with the lender when determining compliance with the credit limit. Accordingly, the line of credit balance may exceed the stated credit limit at any given point in time, when in fact the combined position is less than the credit limit. As of November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, we had \$852.4 million and \$440.1 million, respectively, of additional borrowing capacity under our short-term lines of credit to fund settlement.

Compliance with Covenants

There are certain financial and non-financial covenants contained in our various credit facilities and Term Loan. Our Term Loan and Corporate Credit Facility include financial covenants requiring (i) a leverage ratio no greater than 3.50 to 1.00 (3.75 to 1.00 in the case of a business acquisition, subject to certain conditions) and (ii) a fixed charge coverage ratio no less than 2.50 to 1.00. We complied with all applicable covenants as of and for the three and six months ended November 30, 2014 and as of May 31, 2014.

Interest Rate Swap Agreement

On October 9, 2014, we entered into an interest rate swap agreement with a major financial institution to hedge changes in cash flows attributable to interest rate risk on a portion of our variable-rate debt instruments. The interest rate swap agreement, which became effective on November 1, 2014, will mature on February 28, 2019. The fair value of our interest rate swap as of November 30, 2014 was \$3.9 million and is reflected in accounts payable and accrued liabilities in our consolidated balance sheet. Net amounts to be received or paid under the swap agreement are reflected as adjustments to interest expense. Since the interest rate swap agreement has been designated as a cash flow hedge, unrealized gains or losses resulting from adjusting this swap to fair value are recorded as elements of AOCI within the consolidated balance sheets except for any ineffective portion of the change in fair value, which is immediately recorded in interest expense. During the three and six months ended November 30, 2014, there was no ineffectiveness. The fair value of the swap agreement is determined based on the present value of the estimated future net cash flows using implied rates in the applicable yield curve as of the valuation date. This derivative instrument is classified within Level 2 of the valuation hierarchy.

At November 30, 2014, our interest rate swap agreement effectively converted \$500.0 million of our variable-rate debt to a fixed rate of 1.52% plus a leverage-based margin. During the three and six months ended November 30, 2014, we recognized \$0.5 million in interest expense related to settlements on the interest rate swap. The amount in AOCI at November 30, 2014 related to our interest rate swap that is expected to be reclassified into interest expense during the next 12 months is not material.

NOTE 6—INCOME TAX

Our effective tax rates were 25.8% and 26.9% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. Our effective tax rates were 26.1% and 28.5% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. The effective tax rate for the six months ended November 30, 2013 reflects additional income tax expense we recorded as a result of the reduction of certain U.K. deferred tax assets due to enacted corporate tax rate reductions in the United Kingdom of 3%. Our effective tax rate differs from the U.S. statutory rate due to domestic and international tax planning initiatives and income generated in international

jurisdictions with lower tax rates.

As of November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, other long-term liabilities included liabilities for unrecognized income tax benefits of \$66.6 million and \$67.6 million, respectively. During the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, amounts recorded for accrued interest and penalty expense related to the unrecognized income tax benefits were insignificant.

Table of Contents

We conduct business globally and file income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and various state and foreign jurisdictions. In the normal course of business, we are subject to examination by taxing authorities around the world, including, without limitation, the United States, the United Kingdom and Canada. We are no longer subject to state income tax examinations for years ended on or before May 31, 2006 and are no longer subject to U.S. federal income tax examinations by the U.S. Internal Revenue Service for fiscal years prior to 2012.

NOTE 7—SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

During the three and six months ended November 30, 2014, we repurchased and retired 0.7 million and 2.4 million shares of our common stock at a cost of \$47.4 million and \$171.9 million, or an average of \$72.22 and \$70.46 per share, including commissions, respectively. During the three and six months ended November 30, 2013, we repurchased and retired 1.6 million and 4.6 million shares of our common stock at a cost of \$85.7 million and \$230.1 million, or an average of \$54.48 and \$49.76 per share, including commissions, respectively. As of November 30, 2014, we had \$197.7 million of remaining authorized share repurchases.

On October 7, 2013, we entered into an accelerated share repurchase program ("ASR") with Goldman, Sachs & Co. to repurchase an aggregate of \$100.0 million of our common stock. In exchange for an upfront payment of \$100.0 million, Goldman, Sachs & Co. committed to deliver a number of shares during the ASR's purchase period, which ended on January 9, 2014. The total number of shares delivered under this ASR was 1.6 million shares at an average price of \$60.96 per share. These shares were retired and accounted for as a reduction of shareholders' equity in the consolidated balance sheet.

NOTE 8—SHARE-BASED AWARDS AND OPTIONS

As of November 30, 2014, we had awards outstanding under four share-based employee compensation plans. The fair value of share-based awards is amortized as compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the vesting period.

Non-qualified stock options and restricted stock have been granted to officers, key employees and directors under the Global Payments Inc. 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan, as amended and restated (the "2000 Plan"), the Global Payments Inc. Amended and Restated 2005 Incentive Plan (the "2005 Plan"), the Amended and Restated 2000 Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan (the "Director Stock Option Plan"), and the Global Payments Inc. 2011 Incentive Plan (the "2011 Plan") (collectively, the "Plans"). There were no further grants made under the 2000 Plan after the 2005 Plan was effective, and the Director Stock Option Plan expired by its terms on February 1, 2011. There will be no future grants under the 2000 Plan, the 2005 Plan or the Director Stock Option Plan.

The 2011 Plan permits grants of equity to employees, officers, directors and consultants. A total of 7.0 million shares of our common stock was reserved and made available for issuance pursuant to awards granted under the 2011 Plan.

The following table summarizes the share-based compensation cost charged to income and the related total income tax benefit recognized for stock options, restricted stock awards, performance units, TSR units (each as described below), and shares issued under our employee stock purchase plan.

	Three Months Ended		Six Months Ended	
	November 30,	November 30,	November 30,	November 30,
	2014	2013	2014	2013
	(in millions)		(in millions)	
Share-based compensation expense	\$5.0	\$7.2	\$9.1	\$12.0
Income tax benefit	\$1.7	\$2.0	\$2.8	\$3.3

We award shares and performance units pursuant to the Plans under what we refer to as our "long-term incentive plan." The awards are held in escrow and released to the grantee upon the grantee's satisfaction of conditions of the grantee's award certificate.

Restricted Stock

The grant date fair value of restricted stock awards is based on the quoted market value of our common stock at the award date. Grants of restricted stock awards are subject to forfeiture if a grantee leaves our employment prior to expiration of the restricted

Table of Contents

period. Restricted stock awards that were granted before fiscal 2015 vest in equal installments on each of the first four anniversaries of the grant date. Restricted stock awards that were granted during fiscal 2015 will either vest in equal installments on each of the first three anniversaries of the grant date or cliff vest at the end of a three-year service period.

Performance Units

Certain of our executives have been granted up to three types of "performance units" under our long-term incentive plan. "Performance units" are performance-based restricted stock units that, after a performance period, convert into a number of shares, which may or may not be restricted, depending upon the achievement of certain performance measures during the fiscal year. The target number of performance units and the market-based performance measures ("at threshold," "target," and "maximum") are set by the Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors. Performance units are converted to restricted stock grants only after the Compensation Committee certifies our performance based on its pre-established goals.

The performance units granted to certain executives in fiscal 2014 were based on a one-year performance period. After the Compensation Committee certified the performance results, these performance units converted into restricted shares, 25% of which vested after the certification date of performance results. The remaining 75% will vest in equal installments on each of the next three anniversaries of the conversion date. As of November 30, 2014, all performance units granted in fiscal 2014 had converted into restricted shares.

The performance units granted to certain executives during fiscal 2015 were based on a three-year performance period. After the Compensation Committee certifies the performance results, these performance units will convert into fully-vested shares of common stock. The Compensation Committee may set a range of possible performance-based outcomes for the award. Depending on the achievement of the performance measures, the grantee may earn as little as 0% and up to a maximum of 200% of the target number of shares. We recognize compensation expense over the performance period based on the fair value of the award at the grant date based on the number of shares expected to be earned according to the level of achievement of performance goals. If our expectations were to change at any time during the performance period, we would make a cumulative adjustment to compensation expense based on the revised number of shares expected to be earned.

During fiscal 2015, certain executives were granted performance units that we refer to as "leveraged performance units," or "LPUs," with a market condition based on our relative stock price growth over a three-year performance period. The awards contain a minimum threshold performance, which if not met would result in no payout. The awards also contain a maximum award opportunity as a fixed dollar and fixed number of shares and a relative modifier which compares our stock price growth to the growth in the S&P 500 Index over the performance period. After the three-year performance period, one-third of any earned units convert to unrestricted stock. The remaining two-thirds will convert to restricted stock awards that will vest in equal installments on each of the first two anniversaries of the conversion date. We recognize compensation expense based on the grant date fair value of the LPUs, as determined by use of a Monte Carlo model, on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period for each separately vesting portion of the award.

Total Shareholder Return ("TSR") Units

Certain of our executives have been granted "TSR units," which are performance-based restricted stock units that are earned based on our total shareholder return over a three-year performance period compared to companies in the S&P 500. Once the performance results are certified, TSR units convert into fully-vested shares of our common stock. Depending on our performance, the grantee may earn as little as 0% and up to a maximum of 200% of the target number of shares. The target number of TSR units for each executive is set by the Compensation Committee of our

Board of Directors and a Monte Carlo simulation is used to calculate the estimated share payout.

Table of Contents

The following table summarizes the changes in unvested share-based awards for the six months ended November 30, 2014:

	Shares	Weighted Average Grant-Date Fair Value
	(in thousands)	
Unvested at May 31, 2014	877	\$45
Granted	454	72
Vested	(316) 46
Forfeited	(78) 53
Unvested at November 30, 2014	937	\$57

Including the restricted stock, performance units and TSR units described above, the total fair value of share-based awards vested during the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013 was \$14.6 million and \$15.9 million, respectively.

We recognized compensation expense for share-based awards of \$4.7 million and \$6.8 million in the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. We recognized compensation expense for share-based awards of \$8.5 million and \$11.1 million in the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. As of November 30, 2014, there was \$51.2 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to unvested share-based awards that is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.5 years.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

We have an employee stock purchase plan under which the sale of 2.4 million shares of our common stock has been authorized. Employees may designate up to the lesser of \$25,000 or 20% of their annual compensation for the purchase of our common stock. The price for shares purchased under the plan is 85% of the market value on the last day of each calendar quarter. As of November 30, 2014, 1.1 million shares had been issued under this plan, with 1.3 million shares reserved for future issuance. We recognized compensation expense for the plan of \$0.1 million in both the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013. We recognized compensation expense for the plan of \$0.3 million and \$0.2 million in the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively.

The weighted average grant-date fair value of each designated share purchased under this plan during the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013 was approximately \$8 and \$7, respectively, which represents the fair value of the 15% discount.

Stock Options

Stock options are granted at 100% of fair market value on the date of grant and have a term of ten years. Stock options that were granted before fiscal 2015 vest in equal installments on each of the first four anniversaries of the grant date. Stock options granted during fiscal 2015 vest in equal installments on each of the first three anniversaries of the grant date. During the six months ended November 30, 2014, we granted 0.2 million stock options. We granted no stock options during the three months ended November 30, 2014 and the three and six months ended November 30, 2013. Our stock option plans provide for accelerated vesting under certain conditions.

Table of Contents

The following is a summary of our stock option activity as of and for the six months ended November 30, 2014:

Options	Weight Average Exercise Price	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
(in thousands)		(in years)	(in millions)
766	\$41	3.8	\$21.3
153	72		
(23)	56		
(339)	41		
557	\$48	5.0	\$21.1
419	\$41	3.4	\$19.0
	(in thousands) 766 153 (23) (339) 557	Options Average Exercise Price (in thousands) 766 \$41 153 72 (23) 56 (339) 41 557 \$48	Options

The aggregate intrinsic value of stock options exercised during the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013 was \$10.4 million and \$16.5 million, respectively. As of November 30, 2014, we had \$2.4 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to unvested options which we expect to recognize over a weighted average period of 3.4 years. We recognized compensation expense for stock options of \$0.2 million in both the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013. We recognized compensation expense for stock options of \$0.3 million and \$0.6 million in the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively.

The weighted average grant-date fair value of each option granted during the six months ended November 30, 2014 was \$17. The fair value of each option granted during the six months ended November 30, 2014 was estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes valuation model with the following weighted average assumptions for grants during the respective period:

Risk-free interest rates	1.57%
Expected volatility	23.65%
Dividend yields	0.13%
Expected lives	5 years

The risk-free interest rate is based on the yield of a zero coupon U.S. Treasury security with a maturity equal to the expected life of the option from the date of the grant. Our assumption on expected volatility is based on our historical volatility. The dividend yield assumption is calculated using our average stock price over the preceding year and the annualized amount of our current quarterly dividend. We based our assumptions on the expected lives of the options on our analysis of the historical exercise patterns of the options and our assumption on the future exercise pattern of options.

NOTE 9—SEGMENT INFORMATION

General Information

We operate in two reportable segments: North America merchant services and International merchant services. The merchant services segments primarily offer payment solutions for credit cards, debit cards and check-related services.

Information About Profit and Assets

We evaluate performance and allocate resources based on the operating income of each segment. The operating income of each segment includes the revenues of the segment less those expenses that are directly related to those

revenues. Operating overhead, shared costs and certain compensation costs are included in Corporate in the following table. Interest and other income, interest and other expense and provision for income taxes are not allocated to the individual segments. We do not evaluate performance or allocate resources using segment asset data. The accounting policies of the reportable segments are the same as those described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended May 31, 2014 and our summary of significant accounting policies in Note 1.

Table of Contents

Information on segments, including revenue by geographic distribution within segments, and reconciliations to consolidated revenues and consolidated operating income are as follows for the three and six months ended November 30, 2014 and 2013:

	Three Months Ended		Six Months Ended		
	November November		November	November	
	30, 2014	30, 2013	30, 2014	30, 2013	
	(in thousands	s)	(in thousands	5)	
D.					
Revenues:	¢ 404 704	¢261.702	¢010.005	¢725 (2)	
United States	\$404,784	\$361,793	\$818,825	\$725,626	
Canada	83,992	85,240	173,957	171,912	
North America merchant services	488,776	447,033	992,782	897,538	
Europe	159,974	146,866	322,762	290,054	
Asia-Pacific (2)	48,541	40,223	86,642	76,215	
International merchant services	208,515	187,089	409,404	366,269	
Consolidated revenues	,	•	,		
Consolidated revenues	\$697,291	\$634,122	\$1,402,186	\$1,263,807	
Operating income (loss) for segments:					
North America merchant services	\$74,246	\$70,437	\$152,183	\$140,136	
International merchant services (1)	76,443	62,467	150,045	124,008	
Corporate	(26,705)	(20,997)	(53,846)	(44,853)	
Consolidated operating income	\$123,984	\$111,907	\$248,382	\$219,291	
Depreciation and amortization:					
North America merchant services	\$20,441	\$13,612	\$40,918	\$27,066	
International merchant services	12,566	13,799	25,056	27,143	
	1,598	1,607	3,198	3,183	
Corporate Consolidated degree sisting and amountination	-	•	•	•	
Consolidated depreciation and amortization	\$34,605	\$29,018	\$69,172	\$57,392	

⁽¹⁾ During the six months ended November 30, 2014, operating income for the International merchant services segment includes a \$2.9 million gain on the sale of a component of our Russia business that leased automated teller machines to our sponsor bank in Russia. The gain is presented in the "Sales, general and administrative" line in the consolidated statements of income.

NOTE 10—SUBSEQUENT EVENT

On December 17, 2014, we announced an agreement with the Bank of the Philippine Islands ("BPI") to provide merchant acquiring and payment services in the Philippines. We believe this arrangement will enable us to add significant merchants to our existing business in the Philippines, further leverage our technological strengths and provide superior product and service offerings to BPI customers in the Philippines. Under this arrangement, BPI will contribute its existing merchant acquiring business to our subsidiary in the Philippines, Global Payments Asia-Pacific Philippines Incorporated ("GPAPPI"), in return for a 49% ownership interest in GPAPPI and a cash payment. We will retain a controlling 51% interest in GPAPPI. The transaction is expected to close late in the third quarter or early in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2015, subject to receipt of regulatory approvals and satisfaction of customary closing

⁽²⁾ Revenues for Ezidebit, which operates primarily in Australia and New Zealand, are included in the Asia-Pacific region.

conditions. For fiscal 2015, we expect this transaction to be immaterial to revenue and earnings per share.

Table of Contents

ITEM 2 - MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

For an understanding of the significant factors that influenced our results, the following discussion should be read in conjunction with our unaudited consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this report. This management's discussion and analysis should also be read in conjunction with the management's discussion and analysis and consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2014. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from the results anticipated by our forward-looking statements. See "Special Cautionary Notice Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" below for additional information.

General

We are one of the largest worldwide providers of payment solutions for merchants, value-added resellers, enterprise software providers, financial institutions, government agencies, multi-national corporations and independent sales organizations ("ISOs") located throughout North America, Brazil, Europe and the Asia-Pacific region. We provide payment and digital commerce solutions and operate in two business segments: North America merchant services and International merchant services.

We were incorporated in Georgia as Global Payments Inc. in September 2000, and we spun-off from our former parent company on January 31, 2001. Including our time as part of our former parent company, we have been in the payments business since 1967. Global Payments Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries are referred to collectively as "Global Payments," the "Company," "we," "our" or "us," unless the context requires otherwise.

Our North America merchant services and International merchant services segments target customers in many vertical industries including financial services, gaming, government, health care, professional services, restaurants, retail, universities, nonprofit organizations and utilities.

Our offerings enable merchants to accept card, electronic, check and digital-based payments at the point of sale. Our primary business model provides payment products and services directly to merchants as our end customers. We also provide similar products and services to financial institutions and a limited number of ISOs that, in turn, resell our products and services, in which case the financial institutions and select ISOs are our end customers. These particular services are marketed in the United States, Canada and parts of Europe.

The majority of merchant services revenue is generated on services priced as a percentage of transaction value or a specified fee per transaction, depending on card type. We also charge other fees based on specific services that are unrelated to the number of transactions or the transaction value. Revenue from credit cards and signature debit cards is generally based on a percentage of transaction value along with other related fees, while revenue from PIN-based debit cards is typically based on a fee per transaction.

Our products and services are marketed through a variety of sales channels that include a direct sales force, trade associations, agent and enterprise software providers and referral arrangements with value added resellers, ISOs, as well as proprietary telesales groups. We seek to leverage the continued shift to electronic payments by expanding market share in our existing markets through our distribution channels or through acquisitions in North America, the Asia-Pacific region and Europe, and investing in and leveraging technology and people. We also seek to enter new markets through acquisitions in Europe and the Asia-Pacific and Latin America regions.

Our business does not have pronounced seasonality in which more than 30% of our revenues occur in one fiscal quarter. However, each geographic channel has somewhat higher and lower quarters given the nature of the portfolio.

While there is some variation in seasonality across markets, the first and fourth quarters are generally the strongest, and the third quarter tends to be the weakest due to lower volumes processed in the months of January and February.

Table of Contents

Executive Overview

For the six months ended November 30, 2014, revenues increased 10.9% to \$1,402.2 million from \$1,263.8 million for the prior year, reflecting growth in most of our markets.

Consolidated operating income was \$248.4 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to \$219.3 million for the prior year. Net income attributable to Global Payments increased \$11.6 million, or 8.4%, to \$150.1 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 from \$138.5 million in the prior year. Diluted earnings per share increased \$0.32 to \$2.20 for the six months ended November 30, 2014 from \$1.88 for the six months ended November 30, 2013.

North America merchant services segment revenue increased \$95.2 million, or 10.6%, to \$992.8 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 from \$897.5 million for the six months ended November 30, 2013. North America merchant services segment operating income increased to \$152.2 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 from \$140.1 million for the six months ended November 30, 2013, with operating margins of 15.3% and 15.6% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. The growth in the North America merchant services segment for the six months ended November 30, 2014 was primarily due to growth in our U.S. direct channels, including the addition of Payment Processing, Inc. ("PayPros"), which we acquired on March 4, 2014.

International merchant services segment revenue increased \$43.1 million, or 11.8%, to \$409.4 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 from \$366.3 million for the six months ended November 30, 2013. International merchant services operating income increased to \$150.0 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 from \$124.0 million for the six months ended November 30, 2013, with operating margins of 36.6% and 33.9% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. Growth in the International merchant services for the six months ended November 30, 2014 was due to growth in Europe (particularly in our Western Europe markets) and in the Asia-Pacific region, including growth in our e-commerce channel. Revenue growth in Europe was driven in part by card transaction and volume growth and a decrease in interchange rates in Spain due to recently effective legislation. Revenue growth in the Asia-Pacific region was primarily due to growth in card transactions and volume, including the impact of recently acquired Ezi Holdings Pty Ltd ("Ezidebit") described below.

On October 10, 2014, we completed the acquisition of 100% of the outstanding stock of Ezidebit for AU\$305.0 million less working capital of AU\$2.6 million (US\$268.1 million less working capital of US\$2.2 million), subject to adjustment based on a final determination of working capital. This acquisition was funded by a combination of cash on hand and borrowings on our revolving credit facility. Ezidebit is a leading integrated payments company focused on recurring payments verticals in Australia and New Zealand. Ezidebit markets its products through a network of integrated software vendors and direct channels to numerous vertical markets. We acquired Ezidebit to establish a direct distribution channel in Australia and New Zealand and to further enhance our existing integrated solutions offerings.

On September 30, 2014, we entered into an asset purchase agreement with Certegy Check Services, Inc., a Delaware corporation

and wholly-owned subsidiary of Fidelity National Information Services, Inc. (NYSE:FIS) ("FIS"), to acquire its gaming business related to licensed gaming operators (the "FIS Gaming Business"). Pursuant to the terms of the asset purchase agreement, we will acquire substantially all of the assets of the FIS Gaming Business, which includes approximately 260 gaming client locations and certain tangible assets, for \$236.5 million, subject to certain adjustments at closing. We expect the acquisition to close during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2015, subject to the satisfaction of closing conditions, and to be funded from operating cash flows.

On December 17, 2014, shortly after the end of our second fiscal quarter, we announced an agreement with the Bank of the Philippine Islands ("BPI") to provide merchant acquiring and payment services in the Philippines. We believe this arrangement will enable us to add significant merchants to our existing business in the Philippines, further leverage our technological strengths and provide superior product and service offerings to BPI customers in the Philippines. Under this arrangement, BPI will contribute its existing merchant acquiring business to our subsidiary in the Philippines, Global Payments Asia-Pacific Philippines Incorporated ("GPAPPI"), in return for a 49% ownership interest in GPAPPI and a cash payment. We will retain a controlling 51% interest in GPAPPI. The transaction is expected to close late in the third quarter or early in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2015, subject to receipt of regulatory approvals and satisfaction of customary closing conditions. For fiscal 2015, we expect this transaction to be immaterial to revenue and earnings per share.

Table of Contents

Results of Operations

Revenues

We derive our revenues from four primary sources: charges based on volumes and fees for services; charges based on transaction quantity; service fees; and equipment sales and rentals. Revenues generated by these areas depend upon a number of factors, such as demand for and price of our services, the technological competitiveness of our product offerings, our reputation for providing timely and reliable service, competition within our industry and general economic conditions.

In direct merchant acquiring, we provide payment services to merchants and, generally through our relationship with a member sponsor, fund settlement. Revenue for direct merchant services is recognized in the amount of merchant billing net of interchange. We market our direct merchant services through a variety of channels, including our ISO channel, whereby the ISO receives a share of the merchant profitability in the form of a monthly residual payment, which is reflected as a component of selling, general and administrative expense.

In indirect merchant acquiring, the partner, typically a financial institution or an ISO, is our customer. We provide payment services to the indirect customer's merchants, but do not provide sponsorship or funds settlement. We bill the indirect customer fees for transactions and various other services, which are recognized as revenue.

Operating Expenses

Cost of Service

Cost of service consists primarily of salaries, wages and related expenses paid to operations and technology-related personnel, including those who monitor our transaction processing systems and settlement functions; assessments and other fees paid to card networks; transaction processing systems, including third-party services; network telecommunications capability; depreciation and occupancy costs associated with the facilities performing these functions; amortization of intangible assets and provisions for operating losses.

Sales, General and Administrative Expenses

Sales, general and administrative expenses consist primarily of commissions paid to ISOs, independent contractors, and other third parties; salaries, wages and related expenses paid to sales personnel; non-revenue producing customer support functions and administrative employees and management; other selling expenses; occupancy of leased space directly related to these functions; share-based compensation expense and advertising costs.

Operating Income and Operating Margin

For the purpose of discussing segment operations, we refer to operating income as calculated by subtracting segment direct expenses from segment revenue. Overhead and shared expenses, including share-based compensation, are not allocated to segment operations; they are reported in the caption "Corporate." Similarly, references to operating margin regarding segment operations mean segment operating income divided by segment revenue.

Table of Contents

The following table shows key selected financial data for the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, this data as a percentage of total revenues, and the changes between three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013 in dollars and as a percentage of the prior year.

,	Three Month Ended		of		Three Month Ended	hs	% of	•				
				(1)	November 3	20		110(1)	Change		% Char	ige
	2014	υ, κ	evenue	(-)	2013	ω,	Keven	ue				
	(dollar amou	nts ir	n thousa	ın	ds)							
Revenues:												
United States	\$404,784	58	8.1 9	6	\$361,793		57.1	%	\$42,991		11.9	%
Canada	83,992	12	2.0 9	6	85,240		13.4	%	(1,248)	(1.5)%
North America merchant service	s 488,776	70	0.1 %	6	447,033		70.5	%	41,743		9.3	%
Europe	159,974	22	2.9 %	6	146,866		23.2	%	13,108		8.9	%
Asia-Pacific (3)	48,541	7.	0 9	6	40,223		6.3	%	8,318		20.7	%
International merchant services	208,515	29	9.9 %	6	187,089		29.5	%	21,426		11.5	%
Total revenues	\$697,291	10	00 %	6	\$634,122		100	%	\$63,169		10.0	%
Consolidated operating expenses:												
Cost of service	\$257,796	37	7.0 %	6	\$235,170		37.1	%	\$22,626		9.6	%
Sales, general and administrative	315,511	45	5.2 %	6	294,045		46.4	%	21,466		7.3	%
Processing system intrusion	_	_	_ 9	6	(7,000)	(1.1)%	7,000		(100.0)%
Operating income	\$123,984	17	7.8 %	6	\$111,907		17.6	%	\$12,077		10.8	%
Operating income (loss) for												
segments:												
North America merchant services	\$74,246				\$70,437				\$3,809		5.4	%
International merchant services	76,443				62,467				13,976		22.4	%
Corporate (2)))			(5,708)	27.2	%
Operating income	\$123,984				\$111,907				\$12,077		10.8	%
Operating margin for segments:												
North America merchant services		%			15.8	%			(0.6)%		
International merchant services	36.7	%			33.4	%			3.3	%		

⁽¹⁾ Percentage amounts may not sum to the total due to rounding.

⁽²⁾ Includes a processing system intrusion credit of \$7.0 million in the three months ended November 30, 2013.

⁽³⁾ Revenues for Ezidebit, which operates primarily in Australia and New Zealand, are included in the Asia-Pacific region.

Table of Contents

	Six Months Ended November 30, 2014			2013		% of Revenu	ue ⁽¹⁾	Change		% Char	ıge
	(dollar amoun	ts in tho	usan	ds)							
Revenues:											
United States	\$818,825	58.4	%	\$725,626		57.4	%	\$93,199		12.8	%
Canada	173,957	12.4	%	171,912		13.6	%	2,045		1.2	%
North America merchant services	992,782	70.8	%	897,538		71.0	%	95,244		10.6	%
Europe	322,762	23.0	%	290,054		23.0	%	32,708		11.3	%
Asia-Pacific (3)	86,642	6.2	%	76,215		6.0	%	10,427		13.7	%
International merchant services	409,404	29.2	%	366,269		29.0	%	43,135		11.8	%
Total revenues	\$1,402,186	100	%	\$1,263,807		100	%	\$138,379		10.9	%
Consolidated operating expenses:											
Cost of service	\$517,635	36.9	%	\$465,915		36.9	%	\$51,720		11.1	%
Sales, general and administrative	636,169	45.4	%	585,601		46.3	%	50,568		8.6	%
Processing system intrusion			%	(7,000)	(0.6)%	7,000		(100.0)%
Operating income	\$248,382	17.7	%	\$219,291		17.4	%	\$29,091		13.3	%
Operating income (loss) for segments:											
North America merchant services	\$152,183			\$140,136				\$12,047		8.6	%
International merchant services	150,045			124,008				26,037		21.0	%
Corporate (2)	(53,846)			(44,853)			(8,993)	20.0	%
Operating income	\$248,382			\$219,291				\$29,091		13.3	%
Operating margin for segments:											
North America merchant services	15.3	6		15.6	%			(0.3)%		
International merchant services	36.6	6		33.9	%			2.7	%		

⁽¹⁾ Percentage amounts may not sum to the total due to rounding

Revenues

For the three months ended November 30, 2014, revenues increased 10.0% to \$697.3 million compared to the prior year, reflecting growth in most of our markets. For the six months ended November 30, 2014, revenues increased 10.9% to \$1,402.2 million compared to the prior year period.

North America Merchant Services Segment

For the three months ended November 30, 2014, revenue from our North America merchant services segment increased 9.3% to \$488.8 million compared to the prior year. For the six months ended November 30, 2014, revenue

⁽²⁾ Includes a processing system intrusion credit of \$7.0 million in the six months ended November 30, 2013.

⁽³⁾ Revenues for Ezidebit, which operates primarily in Australia and New Zealand, are included in the Asia-Pacific region.

from our North America merchant services segment increased 10.6% to \$992.8 million compared to prior year. U.S. revenue growth was driven by transaction growth in our direct channels, including the addition of PayPros. For the three months ended November 30, 2014, revenue in Canada decreased 1.5% to \$84.0 million due to unfavorable changes in exchange rates. For the six months ended November 30, 2014, our Canadian revenue increased 1.2% to \$174.0 million compared to the prior year largely due to selective pricing initiatives that were partially offset by unfavorable changes in exchange rates.

Table of Contents

International Merchant Services Segment

For the three months ended November 30, 2014, International merchant services revenue increased 11.5% to \$208.5 million compared to the prior year. For the six months ended November 30, 2014, International merchant services revenue increased 11.8% to \$409.4 million compared to the prior year. Our Europe merchant services revenue for the three months ended November 30, 2014 increased 8.9% to \$160.0 million compared to the prior year. Europe merchant services revenue for the six months ended November 30, 2014 increased 11.3% to \$322.8 million compared to the prior year period. For the three months and six months ended November 30, 2014, revenue growth in Europe was driven primarily by card transaction and volume growth and a decrease in interchange rates in Spain, as well as growth in our e-commerce channel. This revenue growth was partially offset by unfavorable changes in exchange rates during the three months ended November 30, 2014.

Asia-Pacific merchant services revenue of \$48.5 million for the three months ended November 30, 2014 represents an increase of 20.7% compared to the prior year. Asia-Pacific merchant services revenue of \$86.6 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 represents an increase of 13.7% compared to the prior year period. For the three months and six months ended November 30, 2014, revenue growth in the Asia-Pacific region was due largely to growth in card transactions and volume, including that from recently acquired Ezidebit.

Operating Expenses

Cost of service increased 9.6% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 compared to the prior year and increased 11.1% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to the prior year. As a percentage of revenue, cost of service decreased slightly to 37.0% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 from 37.1% in the prior year. As a percentage of revenue, cost of service remained unchanged at 36.9% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 and 2013. The increase in cost of service was driven primarily by an increase in the variable costs associated with revenue growth and additional amortization expense and other incremental costs of service associated with our acquisitions of PayPros and Ezidebit.

Sales, general and administrative expenses increased 7.3% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 compared to the prior year and increased 8.6% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to the prior year. As a percentage of revenues, sales, general and administrative expenses decreased to 45.2% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 from 46.4% in the prior year. As a percentage of revenues, sales, general and administrative expenses decreased to 45.4% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 from 46.3% in the prior year. The increase in sales, general and administrative expenses was primarily due to an increase in commission payments to third-party sales partners and incremental costs related to our acquisitions of PayPros and Ezidebit.

Processing System Intrusion

In early March of 2012, we identified and self-reported unauthorized access into a limited portion of our North America card processing system. Our investigation also revealed potential unauthorized access to servers containing personal information collected from merchants who applied for processing services. As a result of this incident, certain card networks removed us from their list of Payment Card Industry Data Security Standards ("PCI DSS") compliant service providers. We have since received reports on compliance covering our systems that process, store, transmit or otherwise utilize card data and we have been returned to the network list of PCI DSS compliant service providers. During the three months ended November 30, 2013, we recorded a credit of \$7.0 million associated with this incident related to insurance recoveries that we deemed probable of collecting at the balance sheet date.

Table of Contents

Operating Income and Operating Margin for Segments

North America Merchant Services Segment

Operating income in our North America merchant services segment increased 5.4% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 compared to the prior year. Operating income in our North America merchant services segment increased 8.6% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to the prior year. The increase in operating income was primarily due to the increase in transactions and volume in our U.S. direct channels, including PayPros. The increase in operating income was partially offset by amortization and other incremental operating costs associated with PayPros. The operating margin was 15.2% and 15.8% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. The operating margin was 15.3% and 15.6% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively.

International Merchant Services Segment

Operating income in our International merchant services segment increased 22.4% to \$76.4 million for the three months ended November 30, 2014 compared to the prior year. Operating income in our International merchant services segment increased 21.0% to \$150.0 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to the prior year. The increase in operating income was driven primarily by revenue growth in Spain and in our e-commerce channels, and the incremental revenue and operating margin from our acquisition of Ezidebit in the Asia-Pacific region. The operating margin was 36.7% and 33.4% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. The operating margin was 36.6% and 33.9% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively.

Corporate

Corporate expenses increased 27.2% to \$26.7 million for the three months ended November 30, 2014 compared to \$21.0 million in the prior year, primarily due to the credit of \$7.0 million associated with the processing system intrusion recorded in the prior year period. Corporate expenses increased 20.0% to \$53.8 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to \$44.9 million in the prior year, primarily due to the credit of \$7.0 million associated with the processing system intrusion recorded in the prior year period and the settlement of a legal claim in the current year period.

Operating Income

For the three months ended November 30, 2014, our consolidated operating income increased 10.8% to \$124.0 million from \$111.9 million in the prior year. For the six months ended November 30, 2014, our consolidated operating income increased 13.3% to \$248.4 million from \$219.3 million in the prior year. The increase was primarily due to revenue growth in our North America and International merchant services segments partially offset by higher variable costs of services associated with revenue growth, higher amortization expense and other incremental operating costs associated with PayPros and Ezidebit. The increase in operating income during the three and six months ended November 30, 2014 was further offset by the processing system intrusion credit of \$7.0 million recorded in the prior year period.

Table of Contents

Other Income/Expense, Net

Other expense, net, increased to \$9.1 million for the three months ended November 30, 2014 compared to \$2.7 million in the prior year and increased to \$18.9 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to \$7.3 million in the prior year. The increase in the three and six months ended November 30, 2014 was due primarily to an increase in interest expense associated with increased borrowings and an increase in losses associated with our equity method investment in Comercia Global Payments Brazil, an unconsolidated subsidiary. Equity method losses recognized during the six months ended November 30, 2014 include costs associated with the renegotiation of certain contracts to increase operational efficiency. During the three months ended November 30, 2013, we recorded a \$2.1 million gain related to the sale of 50% Comercia Global Payments Brazil.

Provision for Income Taxes

Our effective tax rates were 25.8% and 26.9% for the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. Our effective tax rates were 26.1% and 28.5% for the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. The effective tax rate for the six months ended November 30, 2013 reflects the reduction to certain U.K. deferred tax assets due to enacted corporate tax rate reductions in the U.K. of 3%. Our effective tax rate differs from the U.S. statutory rate due to domestic and international tax planning initiatives and income generated in international jurisdictions with lower tax rates.

Noncontrolling Interests, Net of Tax

Noncontrolling interests, net of tax increased to \$10.5 million from \$6.0 million for the three months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. Noncontrolling interests, net of tax increased to \$19.5 million from \$13.0 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 and November 30, 2013, respectively. The increase in both periods is due primarily to income growth in Spain which is conducted through Comercia Global Payments of which we own a controlling 51% interest.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

A significant portion of our liquidity comes from operating cash flows. Cash flow from operations is used to make planned capital investments in our business, pursue acquisitions that meet our corporate objectives, pay down debt, repurchase shares of our common stock and pay dividends, each at the discretion of our Board of Directors. Accumulated cash balances are invested in high quality and marketable short-term instruments.

Our capital plan objectives are to support our operational needs and strategic plan for long-term growth while maintaining a low cost of capital. Short-term lines of credit are used in certain of our markets to fund settlement. Other bank financing, such as our corporate credit facility and our term loan, are used for general corporate purposes and to fund acquisitions. We regularly evaluate our liquidity and capital position relative to cash requirements, and we may elect to raise additional funds in the future, either through the issuance of debt, equity or otherwise.

At November 30, 2014, we had cash and cash equivalents totaling \$644.5 million. Of this amount, we consider \$223.5 million to be available cash.

Available cash excludes settlement related and merchant reserve cash balances. Settlement related cash balances represent funds that we hold when the incoming amount from the card networks precedes the funding obligation to the merchant. Settlement related cash balances are not restricted; however, these funds are generally paid out in satisfaction of settlement processing obligations the following day. Merchant reserve cash balances represent funds collected from our merchants that serve as collateral to minimize contingent liabilities associated with any losses that

may occur under the merchant agreement ("Merchant Reserves"). At November 30, 2014, our cash and cash equivalents included \$169.6 million related to Merchant Reserves. While this cash is not restricted in its use, we believe that designating this cash as Merchant Reserves strengthens our fiduciary standing with our member sponsors and is in accordance with the guidelines set by the card networks.

Our available cash balance includes \$185.9 million of cash held by foreign subsidiaries whose earnings are considered permanently reinvested for U.S. tax purposes. These cash balances reflect our capital investments in these subsidiaries and the accumulation of cash flows generated by each subsidiary's operations, net of cash flows used to service debt locally and fund non-U.S. acquisitions. We believe that we are able to maintain a sufficient level of liquidity for our domestic operations and commitments

Table of Contents

without repatriation of the earnings of these foreign subsidiaries. If we were to repatriate some or all of the cash held by such foreign subsidiaries, we do not believe that the associated income tax liabilities would have a significant impact on our liquidity.

Operating activities provided net cash of \$226.9 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to \$411.7 million during the six months ended November 30, 2013 primarily due to an increase in cash used to fund settlement partially offset by growth in our earnings. Fluctuations in settlement assets and obligations are largely due to timing of month end cut-off.

Net cash used in investing activities increased from \$39.1 million for the six months ended November 30, 2013 to \$246.2 million for the six months ended November 30, 2014. During the six months ended November 30, 2014, we invested net cash of \$218.8 million to acquire Ezidebit, and we made an additional investment of \$3.9 million in Comercia Global Payments Brazil. Cash used for these investments was partially offset by \$10.4 million of proceeds we received from the sale of a component of our Russia business that leased automated teller machines to our sponsor bank in Russia.

For the six months ended November 30, 2014, financing activities provided net cash of \$105.0 million compared to \$47.5 million in the prior year. During the six months ended November 30, 2014, net borrowings under long-term debt were \$207.3 million compared to \$30.6 million in the prior year. The increase in net borrowings under long-term debt reflects amounts used to partially fund our acquisition of Ezidebit. During the six months ended November 30, 2014, net borrowings on short-term lines of credit used to fund settlement were \$90.6 million compared to \$259.0 million in the prior year. Fluctuations in short-term lines of credit are largely due to timing of month end cut-off on settlement. The decrease in borrowings under our short-term lines of credit offset the increase in borrowings under our long-term debt. The net proceeds from these borrowing activities were offset by common stock repurchases of \$179.7 million during the six months ended November 30, 2014 compared to \$250.2 million in the prior year and cash used to fund distributions to noncontrolling interests and dividends.

We believe that our current level of cash and borrowing capacity under our lines of credit described below, together with future cash flows from operations, are sufficient to meet the needs of our existing operations and planned improvements for the foreseeable future. During fiscal year 2015, we expect capital expenditures to approximate \$95.0 million.

Contractual Obligations

The operating lease commitments disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended May 31, 2014 have not changed significantly. Our remaining current contractual and other obligations are as follows:

Long-Term Debt and Credit Facilities

As of November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, outstanding debt consisted of the following:

	November 30,	Mov. 21, 2014		
	2014	May 31, 2014		
Lines of credit:	(in thousands)			
Corporate credit facility - long-term	\$351,000	\$140,000		
Short-term lines of credit	530,721	440,128		
Total lines of credit	881,721	580,128		
Notes payable		3,679		
Term loan	1,250,000	1,250,000		
Total debt	\$2,131,721	\$1,833,807		

Current portion	\$577,596	\$457,805
Long-term debt	1,554,125	1,376,002
Total debt	\$2,131,721	\$1,833,807

The term loan is a five-year senior unsecured \$1.25 billion term loan that expires February 28, 2019 and bears interest, at our election, at either the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") or a base rate, in each case plus a leverage-based margin. As of

Table of Contents

November 30, 2014, the interest rate on the term loan was 1.90%. Commencing in May 2015 and ending in November 2018, the term loan has scheduled quarterly principal payments of 1.25%, increasing up to 2.50% of the original principal balance. At maturity, 27.5% of the term loan will have been repaid through scheduled amortization and the remaining principal balance will be due. With notice, the term loan may be voluntarily prepaid at any time, in whole or in part, without penalty.

The corporate credit facility is a five-year senior unsecured \$1.0 billion revolving credit facility that expires February 28, 2019 and bears interest, at our election, at either LIBOR or a base rate, in each case plus a leverage-based margin. Borrowing under the corporate credit facility is available in various currencies. As of November 30, 2014, the outstanding balance on the corporate credit facility was \$351.0 million, and the interest rate was 1.88%. The corporate credit facility is available for general corporate purposes.

The corporate credit facility allows us to issue standby letters of credit of up to \$100.0 million in the aggregate. Outstanding letters of credit under the corporate credit facility reduce the amount of borrowings available to us. At November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, we had standby letters of credit of \$8.0 million and \$8.1 million, respectively. The total available incremental borrowings under our corporate credit facility at November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014 was \$641.0 million and \$851.9 million, respectively.

The agreements contain customary affirmative and restrictive covenants, including, among others, financial covenants based on our leverage and fixed charge coverage ratios. Please see "Compliance with Covenants" below. Each of the agreements includes customary events of default, the occurrence of which, following any applicable cure period, would permit lenders to, among other things, declare the principal, accrued interest and other obligations to be immediately due and payable.

Short-term Lines of Credit

We have short-term lines of credit with banks in the United States and Canada as well as several countries in Europe and the Asia-Pacific region in which we do business. The short-term lines of credit, which are primarily used to fund settlement, generally have variable short-term interest rates and are subject to annual review. The credit facilities are generally denominated in local currency but may, in some cases, facilitate borrowings in multiple currencies. For certain of our lines of credit, the line of credit balance is reduced by the amount of cash we have on deposit in specific accounts with the lender when determining compliance with the credit limit. Accordingly, the line of credit balance may exceed the stated credit limit at any given point in time, when in fact the combined position is less than the credit limit. As of November 30, 2014 and May 31, 2014, we had \$852.4 million and \$440.1 million, respectively, of additional borrowing capacity under our short-term lines of credit to fund settlement.

Compliance with Covenants

There are certain financial and non-financial covenants contained in our various credit facilities and term loan. Our term loan and corporate credit facility agreements include financial covenants requiring (i) a leverage ratio no greater than 3.50 to 1.00 (3.75 to 1.00 in the case of a business acquisition, subject to certain conditions) and (ii) a fixed charge coverage ratio no less than 2.50 to 1.00. We complied with all applicable covenants as of and for the three and six months ended November 30, 2014 and as of May 31, 2014.

Interest Rate Swap Agreement

On October 9, 2014, we entered into an interest rate swap agreement with a major financial institution to hedge changes in cash flows attributable to interest rate risk on a portion of our variable-rate debt instruments. The interest rate swap agreement, which became effective on November 1, 2014, will mature on February 28, 2019. The fair value

of our interest rate swap as of November 30, 2014 was \$3.9 million and is reflected in accounts payable and accrued liabilities in our consolidated balance sheet. Net amounts to be received or paid under the swap agreement are reflected as adjustments to interest expense. Since the interest rate swap agreement has been designated as a cash flow hedge, unrealized gains or losses resulting from adjusting this swap to fair value are recorded as elements of AOCI within the consolidated balance sheets except for any ineffective portion of the change in fair value, which is immediately recorded in interest expense. During the three and six months ended November 30, 2014, there was no ineffectiveness. The fair value of the swap agreement is determined based on the present value of the estimated future net cash flows using implied rates in the applicable yield curve as of the valuation date. This derivative instrument is classified within Level 2 of the valuation hierarchy.

Table of Contents

At November 30, 2014, our interest rate swap agreement effectively converted \$500.0 million of our variable-rate debt to a fixed rate of 1.52% plus a leverage-based margin. During the three and six months ended November 30, 2014, we recognized \$0.5 million in interest expense related to settlements on the interest rate swap. The amount in AOCI at November 30, 2014 related to our interest rate swap that is expected to be reclassified into interest expense during the next 12 months is not material.

Critical Accounting Estimates

In applying the accounting policies that we use to prepare our consolidated financial statements, we necessarily make accounting estimates that affect our reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses. Some of these accounting estimates require us to make assumptions about matters that are highly uncertain at the time we make the accounting estimates. We base these assumptions and the resulting estimates on historical information and other factors that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, and we evaluate these assumptions and estimates on an ongoing basis. In many instances, however, we reasonably could have used different accounting estimates, and, in other instances, changes in our accounting estimates could occur from period to period, with the result in each case being a material change in the financial statement presentation of our financial condition or results of operations. We refer to accounting estimates of this type as "critical accounting estimates."

Accounting estimates necessarily require subjective determinations about future events and conditions. During the three and six months ended November 30, 2014, we did not adopt any new critical accounting policies, did not change any critical accounting policies and did not change the application of any critical accounting policies from the year ended May 31, 2014. You should read the Critical Accounting Estimates in Item 7 – Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, Item 1A – Risk Factors included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended May 31, 2014 and our summary of significant accounting policies in Note 1 of the notes to the unaudited consolidated financial statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Special Cautionary Notice Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

We believe that it is important to communicate our plans and expectations about the future to our shareholders and to the public. Investors are cautioned that some of the statements we use in this report contain forward-looking statements and are made pursuant to the "safe-harbor" provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements involve a number of risks and uncertainties, are predictive in nature, and depend upon or refer to future events or conditions. You can sometimes identify forward-looking statements by our use of the words "believes," "anticipates," "expects," "intends," "plans" and similar expressions. Actual events or results might differ materially from those expressed or forecasted in these forward-looking statements.

Although we believe that the plans and expectations reflected in or suggested by our forward-looking statements are reasonable, those statements are based on a number of assumptions, estimates, projections or plans that are inherently subject to significant risks, uncertainties, and contingencies that are subject to change. Accordingly, we cannot guarantee you that our plans and expectations will be achieved. Our actual revenues, revenue growth and margins, other results of operations and shareholder values could differ materially from those anticipated in our forward-looking statements as a result of many known and unknown factors. Important factors that may cause actual events or results to differ materially from those anticipated by our forward-looking statements include our potential failure to safeguard our data; increased competition from nontraditional competitors; our ability to update our products and services in a timely manner; potential systems interruptions or failures; software defects or undetected errors; our ability to maintain Visa and MasterCard registration and financial institution sponsorship; our reliance on financial institutions to provide clearing services in connection with our settlement activities; our potential failure to comply with card network requirements; increased merchant, referral partner or ISO attrition; our ability to increase our share

of existing markets and expand into new markets; unanticipated increases in chargeback liability; increases in credit card network fees; changes in laws, regulations or network rules or interpretations thereof; foreign currency exchange and interest rate risks; political, economic and regulatory changes in the foreign countries in which we operate; future performance, integration and conversion of acquired operations; loss of key personnel; and other risk factors presented in Item 1A – Risk Factors of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2014, which we advise you to review.

Table of Contents

Our forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made and should not be relied upon as representing our plans and expectations as of any subsequent date. We specifically disclaim any obligation to release publicly the results of any revisions to our forward-looking statements.

Where to Find More Information

We file annual and quarterly reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). You may read and print materials that we have filed with the SEC from its website at www.sec.gov. In addition, certain of our SEC filings, including our annual report on Form 10-K, our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, our current reports on Form 8-K and amendments thereto can be viewed and printed from the investor information section of our website at www.globalpaymentsinc.com free of charge. Certain materials relating to our corporate governance, including our senior financial officers' code of ethics, are also available in the investor information section of our website. Copies of our filings and specified exhibits and these corporate governance materials are also available, free of charge, by writing or calling us using the address or phone number on the cover of this Form 10-Q. You may also telephone our investor relations office directly at (770) 829-8234. We are not including the information on our website as a part of, or incorporating it by reference into, this report.

Our SEC filings may also be viewed and copied at the following SEC public reference room, and at the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, where our common stock is quoted under the symbol "GPN."

SEC Public Reference Room 100 F Street, N.E. Washington, DC 20549 (You may call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room.)

NYSE Euronext 20 Broad Street New York, NY 10005

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Interest Rate Risk

We are exposed to market risk related to changes in interest rates on our debt and cash investments. Our long-term debt bears interest, at our election, at either LIBOR or a base rate, in each case plus a leverage-based margin. We invest our excess cash in securities that we believe are highly liquid and marketable in the short term and earn a floating rate of interest. These investments are not held for trading or other speculative purposes. Under our current policies, we may selectively use derivative instruments, such as interest rate swaps or forward rate agreements, to manage all or a portion of our exposure to interest rate changes. We have an interest rate swap that reduces a portion of our exposure to market interest rate risk on our LIBOR-based debt as discussed in Note 5 to the unaudited consolidated financial statements. Using the November 30, 2014 balances outstanding under these unhedged, variable-rate debt arrangements, short-term lines of credit and cash investments, we estimate that a hypothetical increase of 100 basis points in applicable interest rates as of November 30, 2014 would not result in a material impact to pre-tax income, cash flows or financial position.

Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

A substantial amount of our operations are conducted in foreign currencies. Consequently, a portion of our revenues and expenses may be affected by fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates. We are also affected by fluctuations

in exchange rates on assets and liabilities related to our foreign operations. We have not historically hedged our translation risk on foreign currency exposure, but we may do so in the future.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

As of November 30, 2014, management carried out, under the supervision and with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934). Based on this evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that, as of November 30, 2014, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective in ensuring that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in applicable rules and forms and are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in those reports

Table of Contents

is accumulated and communicated to management, including our principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended November 30, 2014, that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Part II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

None.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

(c) Purchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer and Affiliated Purchasers

The shares repurchased in the second quarter of fiscal 2015, the approximate average price paid, including commissions, and the approximate dollar value remaining available for purchase are as follows:

				Maximum
			Total Number of	Number (or
	Total Number of	Approximate	Shares Purchased	Approximate
			as Part of	Dollar Value) of
Plan category		Average Price	Publicly	Shares that May
	Shares	Paid per Share	Announced	Yet Be Purchased
	Purchased		Plans or	Under
			Programs	the Plans or
				Programs
September 1, 2014 - September 30, 2014		\$ —	_	
October 1, 2014 - October 31, 2014	656,924	72.22	656,924	
November 1, 2014 - November 30, 2014		_		
Total	656,924	\$ —	656,924	\$197,705,000

On July 29, 2014, we announced that our Board of Directors authorized up to \$200.0 million of repurchases of our common stock in addition to any remaining balance of repurchase authorizations announced in previous quarters.

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits

List of Exhibits

- Sale and Purchase Agreement, dated as of September 15, 2014, by and among Global Payments Australia 2
 2.1* Pty Ltd, Global Payments Inc., as guarantor, shareholders of Ezi Holdings Pty Ltd and certain guarantors of
- 2.1* Pty Ltd, Global Payments Inc., as guarantor, shareholders of Ezi Holdings Pty Ltd and certain guarantors of the sellers.
- 31.1* Certification of the Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- Certification of the Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- Certification of the Principal Executive Officer and the Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C.
 Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
 The following financial information from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended November 30, 2014, formatted in XBRL (eXtensible Business Reporting Language) and filed electronically herewith: (i) the Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Income; (ii) the Consolidated Balance Sheets;
- (iii) the Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows; (iv) the Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity; and (v) the Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

^{*} Filed herewith.

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Global Payments Inc.

(Registrant)

Date: January 8, 2015 /s/ Cameron M. Bready

Cameron M. Bready Chief Financial Officer

Date: January 8, 2015 /s/ Daniel C. O'Keefe

Daniel C. O'Keefe

Chief Accounting Officer